
 
 

NORTH DAKOTA TOBACCO PREVENTION AND CONTROL EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES - FINAL 

1:00 p.m. to 3:00 p.m., Wednesday, August 12, 2015 
North Dakota Center for Tobacco Prevention and Control Policy – Offices, 4023 State Street, Bismarck, ND 

 

FINAL Minutes 

PARTICIPANTS:  Executive Committee members:  Dr. Beth Hughes, Dr. Eric Johnson, and Mr. Jay Taylor.  Executive 
Director:  Ms. Jeanne Prom.                  

AGENDA ITEMS DISCUSSION OUTCOME/ACTION 
 

Call to order, 
determination of quorum 

 Chair Dr. Beth Hughes called the meeting to 
order at 1 p.m. Executive Director Ms. Jeanne 
Prom took roll and determined that a quorum 
was present.   

Adoption of agenda  Mr. Jay Taylor moved to adopt the agenda as 
distributed. Dr. Eric Johnson seconded.  
Motion carried.   

Approval of minutes from 
March 25, June 10 and 
July 22, 2015 meetings 

 Dr. Johnson moved to approve the minutes 
from the March 25, June 10 and July 22, 2015 
meetings with the correction of one 
typographical error on page 1 of the March 25 
minutes and the removal of language on a 
separate motion on pages 3-4 in July 22, 2015 
minutes. Mr. Taylor seconded.  Motion carried.   

Old business 

 The Executive Committee discussed 
previously approved contracts with 
Tobacco Control Legal Consortium, N.D. 
Department of Health and N.D. State 
Investment Board. 
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Ms. Prom clarified that the previously 
approved contract with Tobacco Control 
Legal Consortium is not a new contract, but 
a contract extension.  The original 2013-15 
contract for $70,000 was increased to 
$150,000 and extended through June 30, 
2017. 

 
Ms. Prom provided the final contract 
language for the previously approved 
$500,000 grant to the N.D. Department of 
Health, and reported that both agencies 
agreed to a one-year, rather than a two-
year, contract.  The final contract language 
did not differ significantly from earlier draft 
contract language the Executive Committee 
had reviewed. 
 
The Executive Committee discussed the 
paperwork processed and to be processed 
with the State Investment Board for 
investing the Tobacco Prevention and 
Control Trust Fund. 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Mr. Taylor moved to approve listing Ms. Prom 
as the trustee and Dr. Hughes as the 
signatory for the Executive Committee on the 
Investment Management Agreement with the 
State Investment Board.  Dr. Johnson 
seconded.  Roll call vote:  Mr. Taylor – aye; 
Dr. Johnson – aye; Dr. Hughes – aye.  Motion 
carried.   

New business 

Fiscal report – May and 
June 2015 

Ms. Prom explained the reports.  The 
agency expended 87 percent of its biennial 
appropriation, or $13,744,928.08 of 
$15,815,828, in 2013-15. 

Dr. Johnson moved to approve the fiscal 
reports from May and June 2015.  Mr. Taylor 
seconded.  Roll call vote:  Dr. Johnson – aye; 



TOBACCO PREVENTION AND CONTROL EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES -- FINAL 

Wednesday, August 12, 2015 

 

DRAFT Minutes  3 

Mr. Taylor – aye; Dr. Hughes – aye.  Motion 
carried.  

2015-16 Interim The agency is involved in the legislative 
interim, but does not have to report 
quarterly to any interim committee.   

Center staff will monitor several interim 
committees, and will report to the Health 
Services Committee once by September 1, 
2016 on the grant to the N.D. Department of 
Health.  The State Auditor will report the 
results of the agency’s annual audit to the 
Legislative Audit and Fiscal Review 
Committee once the audit is completed.   

Center updates and 
approvals 

Ms. Prom provided an additional update on 
the process with State Investment Board to 
actively invest our trust fund. 

Investment of the trust fund will likely begin 
the end of September 2015. 
 

Ms. Prom provided an update on leasing 
office space. Currently, the agency has a 
month-to-month lease in its present 
location, but Ms. Prom is investigating 
costs of additional space on site as well as 
securing new office space in another 
location.   
 
  

Ms. Prom is considering two options for office 
space, including remaining in the current 
location and renovating additional space for a 
larger conference room.  Ms. Prom and staff 
are also negotiating on space in another 
location, but have not received a final firm 
offer on costs of that space.  The Executive 
Committee will act on any recommendations 
from Ms. Prom for leasing office space for the 
remainder of the 2015-17 biennium. 

 The Executive Committee reviewed the list 
and amounts of FY 2016 Local Policy 
Grants and the FY 2016 Tobacco 
Settlement State Aid Grants.  See attached 
lists. 

Mr. Taylor moved to approve the FY2016 
Local Policy Grants and FY2016 Tobacco 
Settlement State Aid Grants as described on 
the attached lists.  Dr. Johnson seconded.   
Roll call vote:   Mr. Taylor – aye; Dr. Johnson 
– aye; Dr. Hughes – aye.  Motion carried. 

 The Executive Committee reviewed the 
Special Initiative Grants funding 

Dr. Johnson moved to approve the following 
FY 2016 Special Initiative Grants:  Tobacco 
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recommendations for FY2016 grant 
applicants.  A review committee including 
Center staff, Dr. Hughes, and outside 
reviewers scored the grant applications and 
provided the funding recommendations.   

Free North Dakota -- $90,790; American Lung 
Association -- $99,559; American 
Nonsmokers’ Rights Foundation -- $100,000; 
and North Dakota State University -- $29,545.  
Mr. Taylor seconded.  Roll call vote:   Mr. 
Taylor – aye; Dr. Johnson – aye; Dr. Hughes – 
aye.  Motion carried. 

 Ms. Prom explained that the contract with 
Newz Group for news clipping services is a 
two-year, sole-source contract, estimated 
at $24,000 based on a cost-per-clip rate.  
The contract will include an optional two-
year extension. Ms. Donna Thronson is 
working with the State Procurement Office 
on the final contract. 

Dr. Hughes moved to approve the two-year 
contract with Newz Group for $24,000, with an 
optional two-year extension.  Dr. Johnson 
seconded.  Roll call vote:  Mr. Taylor – aye; 
Dr. Hughes – aye; Dr. Johnson – aye. Motion 
carried. 

 Ms. Prom explained that $16,000 is this 
agency’s share of estimated biennial costs 
to maintain and operate the Program 
Reporting System (PRS) via a 
Memorandum of Understanding with the 
owner of PRS, the N.D. Department of 
Health.   
 
 
In addition to the shared PRS costs with 
the Department of Health, this agency has 
a separate Information Technology 
Department (ITD) work order for PRS 
maintenance to complete work solely for 
Center reporting requirements. 

Dr. Hughes moved to approve the MOU with 
the N.D. Department of Health for cost sharing 
of the maintenance, hosting and storage for 
the Program Reporting System.  Biennial 
costs for this agency are estimated at 
$16,000.  Roll call vote:  Mr. Taylor – aye; Dr. 
Hughes – aye; Dr. Johnson – aye. Motion 
carried. 
 
Mr. Taylor moved to approve an additional ITD 
work order of $20,000 for PRS maintenance 
needed for the Center’s unique grantee 
reporting requirements in 2015-17.  Dr. 
Hughes seconded.  Roll call vote:  Mr. Taylor 
– aye; Dr. Hughes – aye; Dr. Johnson – aye. 
Motion carried.  
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 Ms. Prom briefly explained draft bylaws 
requested by and for the Advisory 
Committee, called “Guidelines for 
Operations of the N.D. Tobacco Prevention 
and Control Advisory Committee.”  In 
drafting these bylaws, Ms. Prom and 
Assistant Attorney General Dave Schaibley 
believed bylaws would be appropriate for 
the both the Advisory Committee and the 
Executive Committee.  Thus, they drafted 
Executive Committee bylaws for additional 
consideration. 

The Executive Committee decided to table 
any decision on bylaws until the next 
Executive Committee meeting October 7, 
2015.  Before that meeting, the committee 
members should read both bylaw drafts. 

 Ms. Prom explained the FY2016 Health 
Communications Plan, and briefly 
explained the FY2015 Health 
Communications Plan report.  Both the plan 
and report were provided by Ms. Thronson. 
 
The Center will conduct comprehensive 
public education on the new law that 
prohibits sales of electronic cigarettes to 
minors, requires clerk-assisted sales and 
child-resistance containers for electronic 
cigarettes and liquid nicotine.  

Dr. Hughes moved to approve the FY2016 
Health Communications Plan.  Mr. Taylor 
seconded.  Roll call vote:  Mr. Taylor – aye; 
Dr. Hughes – aye; Dr. Johnson – aye. Motion 
carried. 
 
Mr. Taylor moved to approve the ad on the 
new electronic cigarette law.  Dr. Johnson 
seconded. Roll call vote:  Mr. Taylor – aye; Dr. 
Hughes – aye; Dr. Johnson – aye. Motion 
carried. 
 

 Ms. Prom briefly explained drafts of 
chapters 4 through 7 of the Center policy 
manual.  The Executive Committee 
previously approved Chapters 1 through 3, 
and additional chapters are drafted, and will 
be reviewed at future meetings.  The 
Executive Committee discussed how the 
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agency uses the OMB Policy Manual for its 
policy manual for any chapters not yet 
approved by the Executive Committee.  
The Executive Committee and Ms. Prom 
discussed the value of investing staff time 
in writing a separate agency policy manual, 
especially when all agency policy manuals 
are based on State law and administrative 
rules, and need updating regularly.  Other 
small agencies without human resources 
staff use the OMB policy manual, according 
to OMB. 

 
 
 
Dr. Hughes moved that the Center continue to 
use the N.D. Office of Management and 
Budget Human Resource Management 
Services Policy Manual for the Center policy 
manual. Center staff should continue to draft 
the Center policy manual, referring to the 
OMB HRMS Policy Manual whenever 
possible.  Mr. Taylor seconded. Motion 
carried.  The  

Other business 

Remuneration  The next Executive Committee will be from 1-
3 p.m., Wednesday, October 7, 2015 at the 
Center or by phone.  Committee members 
should print the FY2015 remuneration form 
from the website, complete and submit to the 
Center.     

Adjourn  Mr. Taylor moved the meeting be adjourned.  
Dr. Johnson seconded.  Dr. Hughes adjourned 
the meeting at 3:00 p.m. 
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